GENERAL MEETING

The minutes of the general meeting held in the Boardroom, Town Hall, Derby Road, Peel on 17 March 2022 at 7:00pm.

Present



Ms H. Hannan (Chair)

Ms V. Heaton (Deputy Chair)

Mr F. Crompton 

Mr A. Jones 

Ms M. Kelly 

Mrs Moughtin
Mr M. Wade

Apologise


None 

In attendance 


Mr D. Sewell (Clerk to Commissioners) 

	CHAIR’S WELCOME

	21/090

	The Chair welcomed the Board to the April meeting. The Chair advised she had recently undertaken a walk in Peel to raise money for the Ukraine.

	
	
	

	
	
	

	ITEM 1 MINUTES

	21/091
	The Chair requested confirmation of the minutes from the last meeting held on 17 March 2022. Ms Kelly proposed the approval of these minutes. The Deputy Chair seconded this proposal and the Board unanimously agreed. 


	
	
	

	ITEM 2 MATTERS ARISING

	21/092
	Item 21/084 Local Government Amendment Bill 
Mr Jones reported a meeting had taken place with officers from the Department of Infrastructure on 30 March 2022 to discuss the Commissioners’ concerns with Schedule 1 and 3 of the Local Government Amendment Bill. The Department’s officers were now fully aware and understood the difficulties and the shortcomings in this legislation. Mr Jones reported the Town Clerk and he had provided evidenced examples on why it was appropriate and necessary to introduce primary legislation, and not secondary legislation, to improve reporting and accountability of All Joint Boards to their constituent local authorities.  Mr Jones reported the Commissioners had provided evidenced examples of the need for smaller local authorities to discuss matters in private for matters exempted or provided in confidence in accordance with the Freedom of Information and Data Protection legislation. Mr Jones reported the additional bureaucracy and the reduction in anonymity for smaller authorities recognised by the United Kingdom Parliament who wrote this legislation was discussed with the Department’s officers. The officers are now fully aware this is not a training matter and requires further careful consideration. The Town Clerk reported this matter was discussed with the Public Record Office who had expressed concern in the value of minutes as a public record which did not record sufficient details on how a decision was made including the weighting and salient issues considered by the local authority at their meetings. The Public Record Office advised they would require copies of papers and reports which were referenced if the minutes did not contain the relevant information. The Public Record Office reiterated private matters were protected for up to 83 years to ensure compliance with other privacy legislation.

Item 21/085 Housing Waiting List Guidance 

The Board noted the Commissioners’ response to this consultation had been submitted to the Department of Infrastructure.

Item 21/086 Western Swimming Pool Board Order

The Board noted the Commissioners’ response to this consultation had been submitted to the Department of Infrastructure.

Item 21/087 Standing Order Amendment
The Board noted the changes from Chairman to Chair had been incorporated. The Town Clerk reported other issues concerning the Standing Orders were being reviewed by the Internal Auditor.

Item 21/088 Westland’s Highway Closure
The Board noted the Commissioners’ response to this consultation had been submitted to the Department of Infrastructure. The Town Clerk reported a meeting had been arranged by the Department to discuss this matter with interested parties on 27 April 2022.

Item 21/0088 Introduction to Planning and Building Control

The Board noted the Commissioners’ response had been submitted to the Department of Environment, Food and Agriculture. This had resulted in the cancellation of this meeting.

Item 21/088 Play Streets

The Board noted only one application was received by the Commissioners. The Town Clerk reported the application was from a Commissioner.

Item 21/081 Any Other Business Operational Items

The Board noted no any other business items were raised for discussion.



	
	
	

	HOUSING ITEMS  


	21/093
	Item 3 Property Asset Management Lead Member Update
Mr Jones reported a Property and Asset Management Lead Member Committee meeting had taken place on 29 March 2022 and copies of these minutes would be circulated to the Board when they are approved on 22 April 2022.

Item 4 Planning Applications
The Board noted no planning applications required assessment.

Item 5 Planning Decision 
The Board noted no planning decisions required assessment.



	 
	
	

	EVENTS, AND COMMERCIAL INNOVATION  
	21/094
	Item 6 Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee

Mr Wade reported an Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee meeting had taken place on 4 March 2022 and copies of these minutes would be circulated to the Board after their approval earlier today on 21 April 2022.

Item 7 Platinum Jubilee Event
The Board noted the content of the communication from the Department of Infrastructure dated 7 April 2022. The Board noted financial support of up to £5,000 to help cover up to 80% of the costs for a Platinum Jubilee event was available.



	
	
	

	FINANCE ITEMS 


	21/095
	Item 8 Finance, Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee

The Deputy Chair reported a Finance Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee meeting had taken place on 14 March 2022 and copies of these minutes would be circulated to the Board after their approval on 25 April 2022.



	
	
	

	GENERAL ITEMS 


	21/096
	Item 9 Peel 20mph Zone
The Board noted the content of the Department of Infrastructure’s communication dated 11 March 2022 for a proposed 20mph zone for an area bounded approximately by Walpole Road, Church Street, Albany Road, Douglas Street, Boilley Spitall, Bank Hill, East Quay, and Peel Promenade. The Town Clerk advised this area had been selected because it was primarily self-enforcing with little requirement for traffic calming measures. He reminded the Board the only traffic calming proposed would be located on Peel Promenade at the existing pedestrian crossings. The Chair asked the Town Clerk to invite the Department’s officers to a future meeting to discuss their proposals with the Board.

Item 10 Highway Maintenance Charter
The Board noted the content of the communications from the Department of Infrastructure dated 31 March 2022 concerning their Maintenance Charter. Mr Jones welcomed the production of this document which was positive and interesting. The Deputy Chair proposed comments should be sent to the Town Clerk to enable him to compile a response to the Department by 27 May 2022. The Town Clerk advised the Department had recently produced a Highway Maintenance Strategy for Peel which had not been implemented and the link between this document and the Charter was not clear. Mr Jones seconded the Deputy Chair’s proposal, including the Town Clerk’s request for clarification on the status of the Department’s Maintenance Strategy, and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 11 East Quay Highway Works

The Board noted the content of the Department of Infrastructure’s communication dated 18 March 2022 postponing the East Quay works which were scheduled to commence on 28 February 2022.

Item 12 Peel Castle Conservation Works

The Board noted the content of the Manx National Heritage communication dated 22 March 2022 concerning the extensive works being undertaken on Peel Castle and the assurance the Commissioners will be kept informed on the progress of these works which will not impact on the opening times for visitors to the of the Castle.

Item 13 Consultation on Climate Change Duties

The Board noted the content of the consultation documentation provided by the Department of Environment Food and Agriculture on 31 March 2022. The Town Clerk advised many of the Government consultations had four week duration which created a problem for all local authorities who meet monthly. This was recognized in the Council of Ministers’ Code on Consultation which previously had recommended a minimum consultation period of six weeks. The Town Clerk advised the Commissioners all Government consultations could be accessed directly via the Isle of Man consultation hub. The Board noted the consultation period was for four weeks in this instance. The Chair proposed this matter should be considered by the Environment Committee who were scheduled to meet on 22 April 2022. This proposal was seconded by the Deputy Chair and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 14 Consultation on Elections (Local Authority) Regulations

The Board noted the content of the consultation documentation dated 18 March 2022. The Chair reported the Commissioners had previously been consulted during the preparation of these documents and asked the Town Clerk to reiterate the information in the Commissioners’ previous submissions.

Item 15 Consultation on Anti-Bribery and Corruption Strategy

The Board noted the content of the Cabinet Office’s consultation documentation dated 14 March 2022 and the four week consultation period.

Item 16 Consultation on Empty and Derelict Properties

The Board noted the content of the Cabinet Office consultation documentation dated 15 March 2022 and the one month consultation period. The Town Clerk reported an officer response had been sent to the Cabinet Office describing the difficulties in using the current legislation provisions to secure works to improve or make safe empty and derelict properties. Ms Kelly proposed additional rates should be levied against these properties until they are brought back into use or occupied.

Item 17 Website Notice of Motion

The Chair stated £9,000 per annum was being used to maintain the Commissioners’ Peel Online website and this required tendering to ensure the Commissioners were receiving value for money. The Chair proposed that the website for Peel Town Commissioners/and the community for three years from 2022/23 to 2024/25 be tendered. The closing date for submissions should be 4pm on Friday 27 May 2022. The Town Clerk advised this matter was discussed at the Commissioners’ March 2022 workshop with the communication strategy being delegated to the Finance, Operations and Staff Resource Committee. He advised all these Committees were scheduled to report back to the Board in May. The Town Clerk reported the website was a critical part of the Commissioners’ communication strategy and unless the Board were seeking a like for like replacement tenders must include basic information on who will communicate, when will they communicate and by what platform including social media. In addition, links to other sites would need to be considered for services provided by the Commissioners or other platforms which currently serve Peel’s community. The Town Clerk advised this information would need to be included within an information pack to obtain a fair and equitable tender from a number of suppliers. Mrs Moughtin seconded the Chair’s motion and advised tenders could provide details of the services they provide and their suitability for local authorities which could then be developed in partnership with the Commissioners. Mr Jones stated it would be difficult for the Commissioners to tender this work at this time and to evaluate any submissions received.  He proposed an amendment to the motion seeking expressions of interest instead of tenders for the provision of the Commissioners’ website services by 4pm on Friday 27 May 2022. Mr Wade seconded Mr Jones proposal which was agreed by the Board by a split vote of 5 to 2. The proposer and seconder of the original motion voting against the amended motion.


	
	
	

	ITEM 15 ANY OTHER BUSINESS 

	21/089
	Mr Wade advised the Board a campaign had commenced to raise the funding to transport the Manx Beauty, a Peel registered vessel, from Birkenhead to Fife for restoration. He advised the Manx Beauty is one of three known Cellardyke built boats to survive and is the closest to her original build.  He advised a large number of vessels of this type were built between 1860 and 1938 working on the Isle of Man and in the Irish Sea.
Mr Wade asked for the Department of Infrastructure to remove the materials they had deposited during their recent works on the Commissioners’ land adjacent to the riverside path were local children had been cultivating wildflowers and an insect habitat. 

Ms Kelly reported wildflower seeding would take place in the new beds at Marine Parade on 22 April 2022.
Ms Kelly requested an extension of the flags along Peel Promenade.
The Town Clerk reported the Department of Infrastructure had provided advance notice of works to repair the sea wall and footways on Marine Parade. He advised they had consulted on commencing this work during the TT festival and he had sought a short delay until after the TT because of the events planned at this location.

No any other business items were raised by the Board
The meeting ended at 8:13pm
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